June 2013 Board of Aldermen Meeting

June 18, 2013


Minutes of June Meeting

Flint Hill Board of Alderman

Held on June 18, 2013 @ 6:00 p.m.

Knight’s of Columbus Upper Level
Members present and absent:


Mayor Doug Wynn – present

Alderman Alan Carter – excused

Alderwoman Jackie Jackson - present

Alderman David Schmidt – present 


Alderman Christopher Jacobsen – present 

City Attorney Matt Fairless
City Clerk Becky McCollum

The June 2013 Board of Aldermen meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m. 
1st Item: 
Pledge of Allegiance

2nd Item:
Meeting called to order, roll call, approval of minutes
Mayor Doug Wynn called the meeting to order. Alderman Jackson                 made a motion to approve the agenda, with changes. Alderman Jacobsen                          seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried.
A copy of the written May 13, 2013 regular minutes were emailed (as requested) to the Board of Aldermen in advance of the meeting.  The City Clerk asked if everyone had received copies of the minutes.  All had.  

Alderman Schmidt made a motion to approve the regular Board meeting minutes, from the May 13, 2013 Board Meeting. The motion was seconded by Alderman  Jackson.          The City Clerk reports 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain votes. The minutes for the regular Board meeting stand approved on this day, June 18, 2013.

3rd Item:
Open Forum - none
4th Item
Bill 2013-07 Vacant Structures

Discussion continued on the issue of vacant structures, and a change of use or ownership, within the City limits. Some of these properties which are allowed to deteriorate thru foreclosures or abandonment, for  along period of time, have then become residences. At the May meeting, a suggestion was made for structures which 
have been vacant for a period of 2 years or more, to be inspected and given an occupancy permit thru our Building Official inspection process. 


After no further discussion, Alderman Jackson made a motion to introduce Bill 2013-07. That motion was seconded by Alderman Schmidt. The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


Alderman Schmidt   made a motion to read Bill 2013-07 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Jacobsen  seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2013-07 was read in the short form for a first time.

          Alderman Jackson made a motion to read Bill 2013-07 in the short form for a second time. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.
Bill 2013-07 was read in the short form for a second time.


There being no further discussion, Alderman Schmidt made a motion to vote on Bill 2013-07.  Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:


Alan Carter-excused


Jackie Jackson-yes

Dave Schmidt-yes


Chris Jacobsen-yes

Ordinance #2013-07 – Vacant Structure
5th Item:
Bill 2013-08 Dickherber Property Voluntary Annexation


After representatives of DLR, attended the March, April and May Board Meetings discussion continued on the return of the 40' road easement from the City to the DLR Development group, in the Flint Hill Country Estates Subdivision as per their request. Negotiations continued with our City Engineer Tom Rothermich and our City Attorney Matt Fairless to accept the 42 acre (unincorporated county) Dickherber farm property in a voluntary annexation in exchange for this 40' wide property lying at the rear/eastern edge of the Flint Hill Country Estates Subdivision.


After discussion, at the May Board Meeting, the Board believed this would be an acceptable, fair and agreeable solution for all parties. Alderman Jacobsen made a motion for DLR to submit a revised Flint Hill Country Estates Plat 2 with a boundary adjustment reverting the 40' wide dedication strip of land back to the actual lot owners. This motion was then contingent upon City Engineer Tom Rothermich gaining confirmation from St. Charles County Transportation/Road Board for future Mexico Rd planning. Secondly, this motion would include the voluntary petition for annexation of the Dickherber 42 acre property along Mexico Rd. The motion was seconded by Alderman Schmidt. The vote was reported as 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes., at the May 2013 Board Meeting and the motion carried.


After no further discussion, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to introduce Bill 2013-08. That motion was seconded by Alderman Schmidt. The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


Alderman Jackson made a motion to read Bill 2013-08 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2013-08 was read in the short form for a first time.

          Alderman  Jacobsen made a motion to read Bill 2013-08 in the short form for a second time. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.
Bill 2013-08 was read in the short form for a second time.


There being no further discussion, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to vote on Bill 2013-08.  Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:


Alan Carter-excused


Jackie Jackson-yes

Dave Schmidt-yes


Chris Jacobsen-yes

Ordinance #2013-08 Dickherber Property Voluntary Annexation
6th Item: 
Bill 2013- 09    FHCE Plat 2 Road Easement

After discussion, at the May Board Meeting, the Board believed this would be an acceptable, fair and agreeable solution for all parties. The next step will require DLR to submit a revised Flint Hill Country Estates Plat 2 with a boundary adjustment reverting the 40' wide dedication strip of land back to the actual lot owners. Secondly, this would include the voluntary petition for annexation of the Dickherber 42 acre property along Mexico Rd., as approved by Ord. 2013-08.


The current easements in place will be the Wentzville wastewater line of 10' on the easternmost edge, and the City of Flint Hill then has its 20' utility easement.  In addition this utility easement has in place, no above ground utility lines as well as no disturbance of the tree line and it will allow landscaping buffer for the area only.

After no further discussion, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to introduce Bill 2013-09. That motion was seconded by Alderman Schmidt. The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


Alderman  Schmidt  made a motion to read Bill 2013-09 in the short form for a first time. Alderman  Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2013-09 was read in the short form for a first time.

          Alderman Schmidt made a motion to read Bill 2013-09 in the short form for a second time. Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.
Bill 2013-09 was read in the short form for a second time.


There being no further discussion, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to vote on Bill 2013-09.  Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:


Alan Carter-excused


Jackie Jackson-yes

Dave Schmidt-yes


Chris Jacobsen-yes

Ordinance #2013-09 Flint Hill Country Estates Plat 2 Road Easement
7th Item:
Bill 2013-10 Amend Liquor License Hours of Operation


This Bill 2013-10 will review and amend liquor license hours, on the most recent Ord. 2013-06 approved in May 2013 with our new liquor license ordinance and application. The normal, per county and state hours of operation will be in place for all locations within the City limits, with the exception of the DSD. Due to the mixture of residential/commercial and the goals for the future development of the DSD, the hours of operation for restaurants/bars, etc in the DSD would be more limited during weeknights.

 

After no further discussion, Alderman Schmidt made a motion to introduce Bill 2013-10. That motion was seconded by Alderman Jackson.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


Alderman Schmidt  made a motion to read Bill 2013-10 in the short form for a first time, with amended language in Section 3. A. to read "Monday thru Saturday hours of operation outside of the DSD will be from 11:00 a.m. to 1:30 a.m. and Sunday hours of operation outside of the DSD will be 11:00 a.m. until 12 midnite." Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2013-10 was read in the short form for a first time.

          Alderman Jackson made a motion to read Bill 2013-10 in the short form for a second time. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.
Bill 2013-10 was read in the short form for a second time.


There being no further discussion, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to vote on Bill 2013-10.  Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:


Alan Carter-excused


Jackie Jackson-yes

Dave Schmidt-yes


Chris Jacobsen-yes

Ordinance #2013-10 Amend Liquor license: Hours of Operation
8th Item: 
Bill 2013-11   Sarah McCabe: Grant Writer Proposal

*As Ms. Sarah McCabe was uanble to attend until 7:00 p.m., this agenda item was tabled by Alderman Jackson and seconded by Alderman Schmidt. The vote was reported as 3 "yes," 0 "no," and "0 "abstain votes. Motion carried.* 

After Agenda Item 11, Alderman Jackson made a motion to remove this item, Bill 2013-11 from the table and it was seconded by Alderman Jacobsen. The vote was reported as 3 "yes," 0 "no," and "0 "abstain votes. Motion carried.* 

Sarah McCabe attended the meeting, and discussion began on the tentative proposal as written by City Attorney Matt Fairless, regarding preliminary salary requirements on her grant writing compensation proposal to the Board. Her background includes a degree in social work and she currently works for the federal government for Veteran's Affairs. She expressed continued interest in writing grants for the City.

The Board needs further information, and wants to move forward with RFP for the design of a streetscape of the DSD area, as a basis for a list of what would be needed in beginning our grant searches. Ms. McCabe will present her resume, and further info.

No decision was made at this time, but a suggestion was made that Ms. McCabe and the City Clerk work together to 'mine' or begin a process of elimination for grants that would be applicable to the City's needs.

9th Item:
Bill 2013-12 Lindenwood Insurance Proposal

 The coverage presented to the City is the same as we currently have on file, with a slightly lower premium. The Mayor and Board agree this insurance renewal proposal from Lindenwood Insurance for June 1, 2013 should be accepted. 


After no further discussion, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to introduce Bill 2013-12. That motion was seconded by Alderman Jackson. The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


Alderman Schmidt  made a motion to read Bill 2013-12 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2013-12 was read in the short form for a first time.

          Alderman  Jackson  made a motion to read Bill 2013-12 in the short form for a second time. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.
Bill 2013-12 was read in the short form for a second time.


There being no further discussion, Alderman  Schmidt made a motion to vote on Bill 2013-12.  Alderman Jacskon seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:


Alan Carter-excused


Jackie Jackson-yes

Dave Schmidt-yes


Chris Jacobsen-yes

Ordinance #2013-12 Lindenwood Insurance Proposal

10th Item:
Annual Liquor License Renewals


The City Clerk reported four applications had been received for liquor licenses. The Board of Aldermen had previously approved the St. Theodore’s picnic liquor licenses, due to their event schedule. The City Clerk requested a separate vote for each liquor license to be issued.

•Mannino’s Too – Everything is in order and the proper fees were submitted.

Alderman Schmidt made a motion to approve.  Alderman Jackson seconded

the motion. 
Vote:
Alderman Carter – excused 



Alderman Jackson – yes 



Alderman Schmidt – yes 



Alderman Jacobsen – yes 

•The Sandbox Volleyball and Soccer – Everything is in order and the proper fees were submitted. Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to approve.  Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  

Vote:
Alderman Carter – excused 



Alderman Jackson – yes 



Alderman Schmidt – yes 



Alderman Jacobsen – yes 

•Knights of Columbus – Everything is in order and the proper fees were submitted. Alderman  Schmidt made a motion to approve.  Alderman  Jackson              seconded the motion.  

Vote:
Alderman Carter – excused


Alderman Jackson – yes 



Alderman Schmidt – yes 



Alderman Jacobsen – yes
11th Item:    
Engineering Report


The City Engineer, Tom Rothermich, was unable to attend but relayed that his meeting , on June 5th with Scott Lee, of the City of Wentzville, had been cancelled. At this time, with the changes in personnel and City Administration, it does not appear to be a priority of the City of Wentzville to meet and discuss this with Flint Hill,  as represented by the City Engineer.


The Board maintains it position that the proposed, (increased,) Wentzville base rate includes the cost of billing and administration and maintaining and improving the Wentzville wastewater lines; those charges do not apply to the City of Flint Hill. Only the charges of actual wastewater treatment for the residents of Flint Hill should be applied.
The City Engineer will continue to attempt to meet with Wentzville and keep the Board apprised.

Also, Tom Rothermich met with Matt Bross and the daycare is near completion with all City and state inspections. Also, at the rear Broadhead Ln property, the use of storage trailers will be removed and the entire property turned into soccer fields, which was already approved by P&Z and the Board last year. At a future time, a concession stand and or lighted fields and fences may be installed. If so, normal building permit processes will be followed for those improvements.
12th Item:
Sewer Updates

The City has 161 users currently with outstanding accounts, totaling $3852.49.  
A letter was sent from Hazelwood-Weber, LLC to Mr. Ostmann, of 2201 Mette Rd. explaining the collection process, and the amount due immediately.  If that generates no response, then collection efforts including  of the service of a garnishment or a levy, as detailed by the City Attorney Matt Fairless. The Board supports total collection efforts for this large outstanding account. One new home sewer tap fee was received this month from RLB Homes for the new home on Jessie Ct.

As of March, 2012, the City of Wentzville continues to charges Flint Hill a rate of $29.00 per user, an increase from the previous $25.00 rate. Our monthly payment is now $4669. instead of $4025. 
13th Item:
Communications from the Mayor - none
14th Item:
Communications from the Board of Aldermen 
15th Item:
Communication from the City Attorney 

City Attorney Matt Fairless provided the Board with a packet of information which will be attached/filed in the City Board Meeting minutes. One item for discussion is the Vacant Structure Occupancy permit. The Board discussed that this would be helpful, not for the usual change-over of tenants in an occupied rental home or apartment, for structures which have been vacant for a period of 2 years or more. The City Attorney will work on this bill for the June 18 Board Meeting.

The Attorney will continue work on our speed limits and enforcement and the Board will review an ordinance at the July Meeting. Before that meeting, the City Clerk will drive and list the existing signs, and present to the Board for their input.
16th Item:         Clerk’s report

*  
    The next scheduled Board meeting would be on Wednesday, July 17 and 

    August 21.    
*
    The City Engineer and I are working on RFP for snowplow bids and a DSD 

    design as a basis for grants.
  

*        Mike Scott, acting Fire Chief for Wentzville contacted the City and said that 

    their Board had met and was agreeable to a "right of first refusal" letter from 
   
    Flint Hill for the Mette Rd. property. He advised that the property may not be 

    available for some years, if ever. But that their Attorney, Chris McClaughlin, 


          would be contacting Matt Fairless.                     
17th Item:
Approval of the Monthly Bills


Alderman  Schmidt made a motion to approve payment of the General Fund bills in the total amount of $4610.27, (with the added invoice from Flint Hill Engineering in the amount of $1012.50) per the General Fund Account Report as provided to the Board. This total also included June payroll in the amount of $2026.12 and the Waste Water Fund bills in the amount of $2346.37. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 3 “yes”, 0 “no”, and 0 “abstain.”  Motion carried.
18th Item:        
Closed Session - none
             . 




19th Item:
Adjournment

There being no further business to discuss, Alderman Jackson made a motion to adjourn at   Alderman Jacobsen  seconded the motion.  The city clerk reports 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted, 

Rebecca McCollum

City Clerk
